
	

	

Bend-La Pine Schools 
Bend, OR  97703 

 
The Board of Directors for Bend-La Pine Schools met in a regular session on December 12, 2017 at the 

Education Center, 520 NW Wall Street, Bend, OR. 
 
Board Members Present 
Andy High  
Julie Craig 
Ron Gallinat 
Cheri Helt 
Stuart Young 
Carrie Douglass 
Peggy Kinkade 
 
Call to Order 
The meeting was called to order at 5:19 p.m. The Pledge of Allegiance followed.  
 
Review of the Agenda 
There were no changes to the agenda. 
 
Public Input 
There was no public input.  
 
Superintendent’s Spotlight 
Superintendent Mikalson shared a video of Bend High School math teacher, Andria Lindsey, as she received 
the Milken Educator Award earlier today. Mikalson said he is extremely proud of Lindsey, noting the Milken 
Educator Award is often referred to as the “Oscars of Teaching” and of the 44 total teachers recognized this 
year, she is the only teacher from Oregon.  
 
Mikalson introduced Mt. View High School Principal, Katie Legace and AP Coordinator and Social Studies 
teacher, Mike Huff to share about the Equal Opportunity Schools Partnership work being done at Mt. View High 
School. Legace shared about the program and how it has helped to identify underrepresented students who 
might be successful AP students. She highlighted system changes made at Mt. View and the outreach efforts 
made to meet with individual students, both of which have resulted in tremendous growth of students taking AP 
courses over the last five years. In 2014-15, 53 students participated in the AP Skills Academy, and this year, 
191 are students participating. Huff shared successful growth data for identified students. Legace said Mt. View 
plans to continue this work and utilize some of the Measure 98 funds to help with costs. She said it has been a 
positive initiative at Mt. View and has significantly helped close the achievement gap at their school. 
 
Consent Agenda 
Chair High noted a correction to the minutes; he is also a part of the PlanB Oversight Committee with Julie 
Craig and Peggy Kinkade. Cheri Helt commented on some of the resignations in the personnel reports: Joyce 
Conant, Dave Hood, Ilene Olsen and Tina Bandy’s years of service to the district are impressive and she 
thanked them for their service to the district and students. Ron Gallinat moved to approve the Consent 
Agenda with corrections noted to the minutes. Stuart Young seconded the motion. Unanimous 
approval.  
 
 



	

	

Action Items 
Appoint Budget Committee Members 
Chair High noted the executive summary in the board packet and said Heidi Slaybaugh and Tom Bahrman have 
expressed their desire to continue to serve on the Budget Committee. Ron Smith’s seat is open and the district 
is currently accepting applications. Cheri Helt thanked Smith for his service over the years.  
Cheri Helt moved to reappoint Heidi Slaybaugh and Tom Bahrman to the Budget Committee. Ron 
Gallinat seconded the motion. Carrie Douglass asked if the changes identified through the Budget Process 
Improvement Committee’s work with John Rexford has been communicated to Slaybaugh and Bahrman. 
Rexford said they have not been formally notified, but he will follow up with each of them. Douglass asked what 
the process is to select a new budget committee member. High said two or three Board members will interview 
all applicants and bring a recommendation to the Board in a public meeting. Superintendent Mikalson offered to 
answer any questions about the district’s expectations for a Budget Committee member and suggested working 
directly with Chair High regarding the Board’s expectations and interview process. Chair High noted the 
motion and second made earlier and called for a vote. Unanimous approval.   
 
Approval of ODE Institution Requests 
Superintendent Mikalson explained ODE requires Board action to initiate a new institution identification number 
for any new school. Documentation in the board packet is what the Board is being asked to take action on 
tonight. He introduced Roger White and Mike Franklin to share about the process their teams used for naming 
each new high school.  
 
Roger White reviewed the work of his design team, adding the current Realms Middle School staff is inspired by 
a tight alignment of 6-12 EL education and are thrilled with this EL high school opportunity. The design team has 
decided to continue to use the Realms name for the new high school and call it Realms High School. The 
Realms program and name is well known in the community and continuing to use that name provides cohesion 
and an understanding that the EL education known at the middle school level will now continue to at the high 
school level. He also noted the team surveyed students, parents and staff and there was an overwhelming 
agreement to move away from an acronym for Realms. Cheri Helt said she agrees with the design team, that 
this is a user-friendly name decision as Realms is so well known in the community.    
 
Mike Franklin said he jumped into the design team work just two weeks ago when he was selected as the new 
principal. He reviewed the process that the design team used as they looked for a school name that would 
represent design thinking and ultimately have decided on Skyline High School. A skyline represents dynamic 
stability and can also change as a community builds and grows.  
 
Superintendent Mikalson expressed his appreciation for the leadership both White and Franklin have shown 
with their design teams. Helt said she likes the Skyline High School name, but noted the potential confusion with 
Sky View Middle School. Peggy Kinkade moved to approve the ODE Institution Requests for Realms High 
School and Skyline High School. Ron Gallinat seconded the motion. Unanimous approval.  
 
Reports 
Alternative Learning Options Evaluation Report 
Superintendent Mikalson introduced Kathy McCullum from the High Desert Education Service District and noted 
that the Board received a report from McCullum in June 2017; but with the decision to move the ALO review 
cycle to a January – December time frame to help provide a more complete picture of data, and allow for time if 
changes need to be made; McCullum is presenting again for the Board to consider approval of contracts for the 
2018-19 school year. Board action will take place at a future board meeting. For Bend International School, the 
approval would be for the district to enter into negotiations for their next charter contract.   
 



	

	

McCullum thanked Mikalson and Jim Boen and introduced ALO staff and board members present. She noted 
pages 10 and 11 in the report show an overview of all programs in a matrix format. COIC has the highest 
percentage of GED completers and will be expanding into Culver School District next year.  
 
Chair High asked about the opt out percentage at BIS. Rupp said that BIS uses an internal assessment, MAPS, 
to provide student data measure points. Lora Nordquist noted that MAPS is a well-respected national 
assessment done twice a year. MAPS data is included in the ALO report.  
 
Chair High asked about Desert Sky Montessori enrollments and if they are tracking where students were 
coming from. McCullum said most students enrolling had previously been attending a private Montessori school 
or are from outside of the district.   
 
Helt thanked McCullum for bringing two reports to the Board in one year to support the Board’s efforts in 
aligning reporting information and evaluation timelines. Mikalson also thanked McCullum and all the ALO’s for 
their work and efforts with students. McCullum said she enjoys the work and will work to provide a revised 
matrix and data results summary for the next report.  
 
Board Ends Report 
Chair High noted a report on the Board’s Ends is a portion of the annual superintendent evaluation process. 
Superintendent Mikalson presented an overview of results for each of the eight Ends and provided a detailed 
data report to Board members for each of the elements of the Ends. Mikalson offered to answer any questions.  
 

• 2A: Peggy Kinkade clarified the gap shown is the difference between the two numbers of historically 
underserved populations. Mikalson explained when the gap number goes down, the data is showing 
that the gap is shrinking. For this portion of the Ends, the ideal is a lower percentage, where all other 
Ends the ideal would be a higher percentage.  
 

• 3: Mikalson explained the data provided tonight is from the district. State level data will come out in 
January, and he feels that the numbers provided with this report are very accurate with what the state 
will provide. The graduation rate is the district’s highest, Mikalson added Bend-La Pine’s graduation 
requirements are two credits higher than the state.   
 
Kinkade asked how graduation rates are affected by ALO students who are factored in as part of 
district data. Mikalson said when students enroll in any of the district’s ALO programs they are 
considered Bend-La Pine students. He explained the OYCP program serves students from districts all 
across Oregon and if those students do not return to their home district and re-enroll and graduate, 
they are ultimately counted as Bend-La Pine School dropouts. In 2016-17 the district had 312 students 
who did not graduate, and about half of those students were from OYCP. Mikalson appreciates the 
partnership and life changing program OYCP provides for students, however, this reporting does 
present a challenge in district data results. The OYCP program is set to double in the next years and 
district leadership are currently in conversations with the state level leadership to find a better way to 
track students and their graduation rates. Cheri Helt asked if the Board could see graduation numbers 
that include OYCP students and graduation numbers that do not for comparison. Mikalson said he 
would work to provide that information after the release of the January state data report.  
 

• 5: Mikalson clarified middle and high school program participation includes data only for programs 
offered within schools and noted participation rates are at an all-time high.  

 



	

	

Overall, Mikalson said he is extremely proud of the work done by staff daily to support students. High 
encouraged Board members to connect with Mikalson directly with any questions on data. He reminded all to 
return completed evaluation materials to him by January 9. Kinkade thanked Mikalson for a simplified report and 
the detailed data for Board members.  
 
Board Comments 
Peggy Kinkade noted the reference to student surveys in the Equal Opportunity Schools report. She appreciates 
the extra effort to connect with students and Mt. View High Schools’ AP success is a great example of what can 
happen when a school asks and acts on what students says they want and need.  
 
Carrie Douglass agreed with Kinkade and would like to continue to hear what other schools are doing, ways 
they are investing their time and dollars to help close the achievement gap, and how the district can help 
support their efforts.  
 
Stuart Young commented on the importance of ALO’s, noting the number of students enrolled in the various 
programs. He would like to continue to filter out how programs are doing and connecting with students and how 
efforts impact graduation rates.   
 
Cheri Helt congratulated Andria Lindsey and said the award presentation was an amazing event. She would like 
to continue to find ways to spread the kind of excellence Lindsey demonstrates across the district.   
 
Ron Gallinat also congratulated Andria Lindsey, noting it was great to watch her be genuinely surprised. Both of 
his children had Lindsey as a teacher when they attended Bend High. He said he will miss the January 9 board 
meeting.  
 
Chair High said the January 9 board meeting will be a joint meeting with Bend City Council and will be a great 
opportunity to discuss the partnership between the district and city. He reminded all Board members to submit 
their superintendent evaluation materials to him by January 9 and to connect with Superintendent Mikalson with 
any questions of evaluation data.  
 
Meeting adjourned at 7:13 p.m. 
 
Andrea Wilson 
12.12.17 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Minutes approved at 1.9.2018 board meeting 


